NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

December 1, 2009 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE:  Kathryn Mudgett, Deborah Hill, David Osborne, David Magee, Gregg McBride, Christopher Mickle and Burton Bryan. 

Conservation Agent: Abigail Hardy 

AGENDA ACCEPTANCE

Additions: Under Executive Session: a short discussion regarding Jacob’s Pond Estates.

Motion: Gregg McBride motion to approve the agenda as modified.

Second: Christopher Mickle

In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

The Chairman welcomed Mr. David Magee to the Norwell Conservation Commission.
SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

8:00 PM Executive Session: Ongoing Litigation

PUBLIC HEARINGS

83/85 Stetson Shrine Lane / SE52- 933 / Relocation of Samuel Stetson House                                  NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Judith-Ann Grecco / Representative: William Dyer, W.L.D. Dyer Excavating 

Request made by applicant to continue hearing until December 15, 2009.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moves to continue the hearing until 12/15/09.

Second: Deborah Hill


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Grove Street (Bl. 39, Lot 3 & Bl. 39, Lot 52) / SE52- 934 / Construction of SFH w/ shared drive.             NOI (cont.)

Applicant: James & Eileen Kelly / Representative: Steve Ivas, Ivas Environmental 

Request made by applicant to continue hearing until December 15, 2009.

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing until 12/15/09.

Second: Gregg McBride

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

283 Winter Street / SE52-937 / Modification of (2) existing cranberry bogs                                         NOI (cont.) Applicant: John E. Kopacz
Request made by applicant to continue hearing until December 15, 2009.  

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to continue the hearing until 12/15/09.

Second: Gregg McBride

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

47 Duncan Drive / SE52-936 / Installation of Catch Basin & Drain (@ Jacobs Pond)                    NOI

Applicant: Town of Norwell (Conservation Comm.) / Representative: John Chessia, Chessia Consulting Services

Discussion: John Chessia presented the green cards to the Agent. He showed a plan of the location, explaining all surfaces. He is proposing to install a catch basin and a 1 ½” pipe to the head wall. There are 3 large boulders and a granite curb. Since the curb doesn’t seem to serve a function, he is proposing lifting up the granite curb and placing it in a location to act as a barrier. He is proposing three 400-500 pound boulders to be placed in front of the pipe since it’s fairly steep and so that the water gets dissipated when it flows down. There will be a new sign on the beech tree. Two bicycle racks have been installed and he asked if a level area could be put there so that the bikes could fit. Proposing a 100 sq ft area where they will dig out the sediment in the area, which is now soft, and make the area more stable by using one of the flat boulders. This will be done under the Town Services costing $16,200. 

It’s a small project and it can be done this winter with the catch basin, head wall and the pipe completed. In spring, they’ll finish the surface with crushed stone that will act as a filter, do the surfacing and the berm. 

David Osborne questioned the type of sign to be placed. John Chessia said that he is proposing removal of the sign when the trees are removed and a new sign, on a pressure treated post, can be replaced in the spring. David Osborne suggested using the materials used in the highway signs. David Magee asked  the elevation drop from the top of the head wall to the stones. John Chessia said the top of head wall is elevation 100’ and the wetland line is 96’ and that is a 4’ drop. He will be putting some boulders and curbing. Gregg McBride said that this is a Community Preservation Project.  

Motion: Christopher Mickle moved to close the hearing.

Second: Gregg McBride


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

61 Pleasant Street / SE52-907 / Septic Repair                                                                       Cert. of Compliance 

Applicant: Robert J. Manning / Representative: Rick Grady, Grady Consulting 

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that this is a very simple septic project that was permitted within the last two years. When she visited the site for the first time, the site was snow covered. When snow cleared some fill was seen that had gone out into the wetlands. She asked the contractor to remove the fill and this was done. Project looks good and is in compliance with the permit.

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to issue a Certificate of 
Compliance for 61 Pleasant Street.

Second: Deborah Hill 



In Favor: All


Opposed:  None

DISCUSSIONS
Commission updates on work with other Boards/Committees

David Osborne had nothing new from the Pathways Committee since there hasn’t been a recent meeting. 

Christopher Mickle said that the Cemetery Committee is continuing to review a list of properties. 

Abigail Hardy spoke regarding the South Street parcels that the town had acquired in last year’s town meeting. It turns out that on the deeds of the two lots that weren’t paid for, are under the care and custody of the Conservation Commission. Gregg McBride reminded the Commission of the Shute land that was acquired last December with a down payment of $100,000 that came out of the CPC fund. Abigail Hardy said that her information, regarding the lots, came from Marie Molla who had deed numbers for all three lots and noted that they are Conservation land. 

2nd & 3rd Herring Brook(s) - Management Discussion

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that there is an issue with the “YMCA’s” dam, but there is also an issue with other dams on the 2nd and 3rd Herring Brook.  Samantha Woods is putting together a panel with eight regulatory people &  local officials, to sit down and discuss the local issues. She printed out, in the folders, a guidance document for commissions about dam removal and issues with dams. She’d like everyone to review this and discuss this at the next meeting so that she is attending the meeting knowing what the Commission’s thoughts are. On the state level, while these dams are falling apart and no longer serving a purpose, there is a real push to remove the dams. Abigail Hardy will send e-mail about the meeting in January in case anyone is interested in attending.

Hunting at Hatch Lots

Discussion: Letters were received from residents that are concerned with the deer hunting taking place near the walking trails. Present were Mr. and Mrs. Dacey that reside at Edgewood Park. They presented to the Commission, letters from a number of neighbors on Loring and Edgewood and a signed petition (19 signatures). The issue arose with people walking the trails and finding tree stands. 

There has been gunshot heard late at night and as early as 6:30am. Gregg McBride said that people are at times allowed on Conservation Land, but being on the trails is not permitted and suggested making public notice to the hunters. Deborah Hill suggested posting notices at all the entrances at Grove Street and Edgewood. David Osborne said that hunting is banned on Stetson Meadows and Jacob’s Pond. He suggested that a sign be posted every 25 feet and on Grove Street, we could have something posted at the trailheads and at the parking lot. Deborah Hill said that there should be a reminder that people are using these trails. Abigail Hardy will look into what the limitations are and added that if the Commission owns the land, they could set policies that they want. David Osborne will research what is done in other towns. Deborah Hill said that her expectation is that signs will be posted. 

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to develop a policy to ban hunting on trails associated with Conservation Land.

Second: Deborah Hill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Open Space and Recreation Plan Extension

Discussion: Abigail Hardy said that she has a letter from the EEA allowing the Commission to extend the Open Space plan for two years. Deborah Hill said that if she met with Abigail Hardy and David Osborne, they could update the action plan and use it as the new plan (without getting the Committee together) for the extension. They can also see where they now are on this subject. Gregg McBride said that there had been an Open Space and Recreation Planning Committee. Gregg McBride suggested updating the action plan not just for two years but instead, for five years. David Osborne asked what the time frame was to get in the plan? Abigail Hardy said that the time frame is 2/28/2010 to submit the plan. 

Land Acquisition on North River

Discussion: Abigail Hardy asked to wait on this discussion since she was given the wrong information from the land owner and needs to research for the next meeting. The Town had previously denied this land as a gift. 
ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS
1. Bills:  $87.08 for W.B. Mason.   

Motion: Christopher Mickle motioned to pay the bills as listed.

Second:  Gregg McBride 
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

      2.   Minutes: None mentioned.

Motion:

Second:

ADJOURNMENT

Motion:  Burton Bryan moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:05pm.
Second: Kathryn Mudgett 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Next Meeting will be on December 15, 2009 @ 7:00 P.M. 

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Motion: Gregg McBride moved to enter into Executive Session to discuss pending litigation and return to regular session when done.

Second: Christopher Mickle 


Members were polled: Kathryn Mudgett – Aye, Deborah Hill – Aye, Christopher Mickle – Aye, David Osborne – Aye, Burton Bryan – Aye, David Magee – Aye, Gregg McBride – Aye.

DiRubbo: 

Atty. Bob Galvin said that there was a construction discussion (was done about 3 or 4 other areas?). We were close, and the thing that kept us apart was that they had not told us the truth when they worked on the areas. Deborah Hill said that at one time proposed replication was offered and their attorney Adam Brodsky offered money in lieu of replication. Atty. Bob Galvin said that the Norwell Conservation Commission could ask for a permanent fence. Gregg McBride said that they could be asked to pull the fill out of the wetland and propose a gradual grading plan up to the 50’, in accordance with the line. Abigail Hardy said that we should go and tell them what we want. 

David Osborne said that any communication should be through Atty/Bob Galvin. Abigail Hardy said that they took out some of the organic soil on the right hand side of the berm?. This made it difficult to see the wetland line on that side. Deborah Hill said to write a list based on DEP guidelines. Gregg McBride said that we should be very clear what the goal is and have them come back with a plan to reach those goals. Atty. Bob Galvin said that we now have the proof that they had done what we had suspected had been done. He asked for a list of what the NCC wants to be added and he will give them the list plus the following provisions: Wetland restored, gradual grade up to 50 and a permanent barrier at the 50. Atty. Bob Galvin will provide Atty. Adam Brodsky a copy of his report. 

Jacob’s Pond Estates:

Abigail Hardy said that they (Jacob’s Pond Estates) have hired new counsel. They are no longer using Roger Hughes. Abigail Hardy asked if we should send them a bill?  Atty. Bob Galvin suggested having Town Administrator Jim Boudreau send them a bill. He said that the Commission should make sure the Selectmen are in agreement with them and then issue an Enforcement Order. Abigail Hardy said that the recent Order of Conditions is void, since they were to submit information by a certain date and they didn’t. She also added that they haven’t even started the ZBA permit work. Gregg McBride said that if they came in today and asked to do the monitoring we would accept it. So the Amended Order stands but they just haven’t complied with it. 

Grove/Lincoln: 

Atty. Bob Galvin said that there are now 4 people involved: Bob Galvin, Todd, Abigail Hardy and Atty. Adam Brodsky. The surveyor needed some guidance as to what needed to be done with the lot lines. Abigail Hardy said that they will never get it under 100’ and they may be able to get it under 300’. Gregg McBride said that they’ve moved the driveway to get to the back lot and now they insist that there are two lots there. There doesn’t seem to be enough room for the second house, so why discuss the common driveway. They’ve continued this for the next meeting. Deborah Hill said that they’ve done everything they can to address the concerns of the NCC. When they first came in, it was originally one lot. They subdivided during the hearings. 

White Barn Lane

Abigail Hardy said that she discovered  old files that were filed under Main Street, by Peter Cook. The Commission had given a Positive Determination. Lenore White was the reviewer for DEP and now she is the reviewer for the current project. She is now working for the applicant as a reviewer. There is a conflict of interest. Atty. Bob Galvin said that Abigail Hardy could call the State Ethics Commission, anonymous hotline, and ask a hypothetical question.  

Abigail Hardy said that she could also ask Lenore to confirm if she feels that it is a conflict of issue. The polite thing to do is ask her if she worked for the state on this project? 

Abigail Hardy said that in the file she found a 2’ contour in the center of the property. Atty. Bob Galvin also had photos (250 photos) showing the flooding. Abigail Hardy scanned in the final pile of documents and she will send them to DEP and the members of the Commission. 

Abigail Hardy received comments from Gene (Lemond?), their attorney, and she wants to get the second submittal in tomorrow or Thursday, write a letter that rebuts his comments and also expresses the Commission’s story. She said that there is proof of flooding beyond 6 inches, an old plan that shows a contour, proof of wetland vegetation and two pits that were dug at the site, by DEP, that show hydric soils and photos of the road flooding. Atty. Bob Galvin said to focus on the isolated land that is subject to flooding. Gregg McBride asked if the enforcement order has any bearing since they are related to filling the wetlands. Atty. Bob Galvin said that they would probably have to be reissued but you could use the position that they expired to give more credence. Gregg McBride asked where they could do the mitigation? Bob said that they have some open space that they can use. Abigail Hardy will speak with Jim Boudreau about this issue. 

Motion: Christopher Mickle motioned to return to open session.

Second: Gregg McBride 


In Favor:  All







All members polled: David Osborne–Aye, Kathryn Mudgett-Aye, Deborah Hill-Aye, Christopher Mickle-Aye, Gregg McBride-Aye, David Magee-Aye, Burton Bryan-Aye.

I hereby certify that the above minutes were presented and voted by a majority vote by the Norwell Conservation Commission on May 18, 2010.

_______________________________

David Osborne, Chairman
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